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OFFICE OF THE BISHOP
June 8, 2014

PENTECOST SUNDAY

South Vicariate Letter
“A New Pentecost in Our Day”

Dear Monsignor Flach,
Dear Priests, Deacons, Religious, Parish Life Coordinators, and the Christian Faithful of the
South Vicariate:


May the Grace and Peace of Jesus Christ and the Power of the Holy Spirit be with you!


I am writing to you about the Pastoral Plan for Parish Renewal and Restructuring.

In my letter introducing the Pastoral Plan, I wrote “Jesus Christ is the reason the Catholic Church exists and He is the reason why we are working to renew our Local Church…Our Pastoral Plan becomes a program of renewal when we commit ourselves anew: to be people of genuine prayer, to be people eager to be evangelizers by professing our faith in Christ, to be people dedicated to studying the Word of God and spreading the authentic teachings of the Catholic Church, and to be people who are truly generous, giving of our time, talent, and treasure to our parishes and our Diocese for the sake of the Gospel.” Pentecost is our time for renewal. I write this Vicariate Letter today to reflect with you on your Strategic Pastoral Models for the Pastoral Plan, reminding you that we must confidently build the life of this Local Church upon Jesus Christ and His mission.


Our Holy Father, Pope Francis, has urged us to see the ministry of the Church in a missionary way. “We must come out of ourselves and grow in boldness.” I ask you to hear these words of the Holy Father and take them to heart. Your work of putting the Pastoral Plan into effect at the parish level will not be successful unless we seize this opportunity to come out of ourselves and to be bold for Christ and His evangelizing mission. This is a call to place mission over maintenance. The mission of the Church does not always allow for the maintenance of the status quo.

I would like to thank all of you for the seriousness and diligence with which you have responded to the mandates that I outlined in my Formal Response to the Pastoral Plan.  By means of decrees and articles published in The Messenger, regular reports to the Presbyteral Council, and other announcements, I have kept you informed of some of the more significant results of implementing the Pastoral Plan.  The hard work of the Parish Partnerships in developing Strategic Pastoral Models has been at the heart of these developments. This Vicariate Letter contains reflections and instructions about the Strategic Pastoral Models made in consultation with the Vicars Forane and the members of the Pastoral Plan Committee. 


The members of the Pastoral Plan for Parish Renewal and Restructuring Committee are:

The Reverend Monsignor John W. McEvilly, Vicar General and Moderator of the Curia, Chairman, ex officio

The Reverend Monsignor Thomas D. Flach, Vicar Forane

The Very Reverend John C. Iffert, Vicar Forane

The Reverend Monsignor John T. Myler, Vicar Forane

The Very Reverend Mark D. Stec, Vicar Forane 

The Very Reverend Eugene H. Wojcik, Vicar Forane  

Deacon Robert Lanter, Director of the Permanent Diaconate

Sister Catherine Wellinghoff, A.S.C., Parish Life Coordinator of St. Paul Parish, Johnston City

Mrs. Sue Huett, Director of Pastoral Services, Director of Office of Worship 

Mr. James V. Mroczkowski, Director of Temporal Affairs, Chief Financial Officer

Ms. Kathy Mulvin, Diocesan Pastoral Council 

Mr. Thomas Posnanski, Director of Faith Formation, Director of Office of Catholic Education

           It has taken some time to prepare this response because of the volume of materials received and because neither I nor any member of the Committee has been free to work on this full-time.


I have decided to send this response in the form of a letter to all of the parishes in each Vicariate because it is important for all of you to be aware of where we are at this stage of what will continue to be an on-going process. Parishes should distribute it as widely as possible. Place it on parish website, study it at Vicariate meetings, and review it at gatherings of the parish leadership. These introductory comments and the section pertaining to your Partnership should be copied and inserted in the bulletin. This letter will also be available on the diocesan website at www.diobelle.org.   

The text BELOW and continuing to the bottom of page four is from my April 2, 2013 Formal Response to the Pastoral Plan:



The Parish Partnerships can be divided primarily into three groups intended to address specific pastoral situations: 

1.)
In dialogue with parish leadership, I have directed several Parish Partnerships to begin 


working immediately on a plan for bringing two or three parishes together as one, within 


a timeframe of one year or less.  This is possible because of the maturity of the discussion 


in the parishes in question and the urgency of the need. 

2.)
When one of the priests departs from one of the parishes in question (due to transfer, 


retirement, failing health, or the recall of a fidei donum missionary priest), he will not be   

     
replaced.  The pastors and the parish leaderships are being asked to begin work NOW on 


a proposal for the manner in which one priest will serve more than one parish community.   


This includes the possibility of merging one or more parishes.  (This also applies to the 


situation of a Parish Life Coordinator who departs from a parish, when he or she is not 


likely to be replaced.) 
3.)
There are other cases of parishes that were joined together at an earlier date and are 


being served already by only one priest.  These parishes must review the present 


arrangement.  How well is it working?  What can the leadership do to bring these 


parishes together in even greater and more effective collaboration?  In some cases, should 


these parishes merge together as one community of faith?  

The leadership of every Parish Partnership is required to develop a Strategic Pastoral Model for the future, when there will be only one priest to serve several currently existing parish communities.  I am aware that the work of developing a Strategic Pastoral Model will vary in difficulty in different Parish Partnerships .  In some cases, the process might be relatively easy.  In other cases, it will be more challenging. In still other cases, the process may be quite difficult.  And there may be a few cases where it seems almost impossible.

Parishes should not hesitate to contact me or the Vicar General if they encounter seemingly insurmountable problems.  


The timeframe, indicating that a Strategic Pastoral Model detailing how the Parish Partnerships will be structured must be submitted by December 31, 2013, clearly does not mean that the new structure necessarily takes effect on that day.  It means that there is a real need to develop an actual model or plan of action that is specific and clear so that it can be implemented when it is needed, even if the need does not arise for five years or more. Obviously, if we are blessed with a growth in our Catholic population, an increase in vocations to the priesthood, and an influx of fidei donum priests, the implementation of some Parish Partnership Strategic Pastoral Models may be delayed indefinitely. 

Several possible Strategic Pastoral Models are immediately evident: 

a.)
Two or more parishes petition to merge and become one parish with only one church 


building;

b.)
Two or more parishes petition to merge and become one parish with one primary church 


building while one or two of the former parish church buildings are granted chapel status 


for occasional use, at least for a time;

c.)
Two or more parishes remain free standing (without a merger), maintain both churches, 


and develop a structure within which they can realistically be served by one priest.  
This would have to include necessary changes in liturgical schedules (Sunday Mass, 
Holy Days, 
Holy Week) and joining many parish committees and activities together; 

d.) 
Other Strategic Pastoral Models developed by Parish Partnerships and proposed to 

     
the Bishop for his consideration.

This important excerpt ABOVE is from my Formal Response to the Pastoral Plan should be borne in mind as you read the rest of this Vicariate Letter.


I am happy to report that most parishes submitted their Strategic Pastoral Models, as I asked, to the Committee by December 31, 2013.  I have had extensive discussions with each of the Vicars Forane concerning your responses. They, in turn, shared their comments in writing concerning each Strategic Pastoral Model.  Their written observations have significantly contributed to the content of this Vicariate Letter. Many of the Strategic Pastoral Models are well thought out and moving in the right direction. Some, however, are focused too much on the immediate future and NOT upon the LONG-TERM future of the parishes in their Partnerships.  In some cases, there is evidence of disagreements among the parish leaders making it difficult to make hard or realistic decisions for the future. A few parishes seem to be assuming that when a current Pastor retires, he will automatically be able to remain in his former parish and continue his ministry. But this decision will not be made until the Pastor actually retires. But, even if a Pastor should remain in his former parish for a time, the question that must be answered now is what the parishes will do WHEN there is only one priest to serve several parishes. It has also happened that a totally unrealistic proposal has been presented, causing some individuals to submit alternative proposals which they deemed more realistic. Remember that you are not free to change the mandate I have given you in my Formal Response to the Pastoral Plan without my approval. If your mandate is to bring two parishes together to function as one or to reorganize parish life in several parishes so they can be served by one priest, it is my wish and expectation that your Strategic Pastoral Model will lay out in as much detail as possible how you think this can be accomplished.


One of the goals of this Vicariate Letter is to invite ALL Parish Partnerships to review their recommendations with a greater mindfulness of the long-term needs of the parish communities and the availability of priests to serve them. This especially means developing a realistic and workable Mass schedule, planning joint Holy Week services, developing a common religious education and sacramental preparation program, bringing Parish Pastoral Councils together, developing a joint parish bulletin, alternating venues for parish social events, and collaborating to offer ministries that no single parish could offer alone. The Clinton County ministry to Hispanic Catholics is a good example of a creative, shared, and coordinated ministry that serves the Body of Christ in a way that no single parish or community in the county could manage by itself. 


Some of you have proposed developing an expansive vision of Parish Partnerships. A few propose a shared mission and a single Parish Pastoral Council that assists the Pastor in developing a shared ministry among Catholics in communities and parishes that remain distinct, with the hope of cultivating greater unity. In other areas of the Diocese, the decision has been made to relinquish the maintenance of a distinctive parish identity and join with a neighboring parish to pursue the mission of Jesus Christ. This willingness to respond to the needs of the whole Church is an example that every parish must be ready to follow.


I note that some Parish Partnerships  have recommended a different Mass schedule to accommodate the parishes in their group by having one Saturday night Mass at one location and one Sunday morning Mass at the other location. This arrangement, already present in one or two of our parishes, is common in mission territories and it is becoming more common in dioceses in the United States. We know that, from the perspective of liturgical theology, this is a problematic arrangement. The Mass on Saturday night is a Vigil Mass. The assumption is that a Mass will be celebrated on Sunday morning in the same church.  There may be no easy solution to this dilemma. At present, we seem to have no choice but to permit it out of pastoral necessity.  I have also taken note of another challenging situation. How do you bring two relatively small parishes together when neither church has a seating capacity to accommodate the number of people who would need to attend on a reduced Mass schedule? I have encountered this difficulty in other dioceses. In some cases, the only solution has been to locate at least one Mass in a larger venue such as the parish hall or gymnasium. This is certainly not an ideal solution. 


I am also aware that some have requested a change in your Partnerships, suggesting that it is not a good match. Others think certain aspects of the Pastoral Plan are misguided and should be altered. I have acknowledged from the outset that no program for diocesan renewal and restructuring is perfect. But what we have is good and we should work with it, at least for the present. There were some Parish Partnerships that proposed Strategic Pastoral Models quite different from my mandate. While a few of these may be workable, others clearly are not. 


During the June 2, 2014 meeting of the Presbyteral Council, there was a discussion about the relationship between the Pastoral Plan for Parish Renewal and Restructuring and the practice of inviting fidei donum missionaries into the Diocese to assist us. It was suggested that perhaps the influx of international priests is delaying the implementation of the Pastoral Plan, since these priests serve in parishes that our Diocesan priests would be serving as their second or third parish, if the Plan were being fully implemented. I suggested that, from my perspective, the service of fidei donum missionaries and the Pastoral Plan are complementary. This is because, at the present time, our Diocesan priests would not be able to take over all of the vacant parishes if the fidei donum priests all departed. I indicated that the situation will become even tighter with large number of retirements in the next few years. This is one of the reasons why the implementation of the Pastoral Plan must be gradual, dynamic, and organic. This was the first time this concern about our fidei donum priests has been raised with me. No priests have written to me expressing their desire to assume an additional pastorate. Therefore, I would like the Vicars Forane to discuss this question in a serious manner at an upcoming Vicariate meeting and report back to me. All priests (incardinated and fidei donum) should speak freely at these meeting. These are the questions: Do the majority of priests in your Vicariate believe that additional fidei donum priests should not be sought to succeed the priests we now have when their terms expire? Do they believe that, in spite of up-coming retirements and no immediate ordinations, our priests are willing and able to assume responsibility for these parishes without the introduction of additional Parish Life Coordinators? What would be a model for how this could be done? Clear and honest responses to these questions might be quite helpful, especially since it cannot be assumed that fidei donum priests will be available indefinitely.

         It is my hope that all Priests, Deacons and Parish Life Coordinators will read all five Vicariate Letters in order to have an appreciation of where the entire Diocese is in this process. I would like the parish leadership to study carefully your Vicariate Letter. Share the contents of the whole letter with the members of your parish (e.g., distribute it in church, on your website), so they can be kept informed. The section addressing individual parishes is written so that it can be taken out and placed in the parish bulletin. However, in that format, your parishioners will not gain a full perspective. Please gather appropriate parish representatives together to discuss the instructions concerning your individual Parish Partnership. I would ask the Vicar Forane to have a follow-up conversation with each Pastor, Administrator, or Parish Life Coordinator in his Vicariate. If necessary, this can be done by telephone. All parish leaders and parishioners should keep in mind that all important information and decisions concerning the Pastoral Plan for Parish Renewal and Restructuring will come in writing either from me personally or Monsignor McEvilly, V.G. You should not give serious consideration to rumors, idle talk, and speculation passed by word of mouth. 



I will now turn from these general observations in order to speak to the situation of each parish in the Vicariate and to make observations about the Strategic Pastoral Models submitted by Parish Partnerships for my consideration.  

St. Paul, Vienna / St. Francis de Sales, Stonefort 

Reverend Thomas M. Barrett / Reverend Thomas M. Barrett

St. Paul Parish and St. Francis de Sales Parish are two small communities of faith that have long been joined together in a kind of Parish Partnership served by one priest, who also devotes a portion of his time to the important work of prison ministry. Your new church at the Parish of St. Paul has given a vital anchor to these faith families. I am pleased to note that you coordinate the liturgical ministers training in the partnership; have combined Rite of Christian Initiation of Adults, Parish School of Religion and sacramental preparation.  The quarterly community building events for the parishes are a very positive endeavor to create fellowship.  


Do not think that simply because you have long been two parishes served by one priest that your Strategic Pastoral Model has been realized. This is not the case. Indeed, the fact that you have been in this arrangement for some time may have led to a sense that there is no need to move to closer forms of collaboration. Revisit your Strategic Pastoral Model, giving close attention to my mandate to establish even greater collaboration.  The very small size of St. Francis de Sales Parish community may suggest that in the future, barring future growth, it may be united with St. Paul Parish.

I would like you to give special attention to fostering a stronger presence of lay ecclesial ministries in your Parish Partnership. I am thinking particularly about the ministry of evangelization stressed by our Holy Father, Pope Francis, in his Apostolic Exhortation, Evangelii Gaudium. Do you have any pastoral outreach in this area? It could be very fruitful. Please continue to pray and work with me for Vocations to the Priesthood from your parishes.

As I conclude this Vicariate Letter, I would like to remind all of you of the importance of maintaining a spirit of prayer throughout this process. Please establish the practice of praying for the parish(es) that make up your Partnership. Please keep in mind that the ultimate goal of The Pastoral Plan is the renewal and rebuilding of Catholic life in our parishes. Allow me to mention again two very helpful books: The Story of a Catholic Parish Rebuilt: Awakening the Faithful, Reaching the Lost, Making Church Better, (Ava Maria Press 2013) by Father  Michael White and Thomas Corcoran; and A Struggle for Holy Ground: Reconciliation and the Rites of Parish Closure (Liturgical Press, 2004), by Fr. Michael Weldon, O.F.M.  Reading these books with a prayerful spirit and discussing them with one another will provide you with useful insights and practical suggestions.


Please remember that the responses to this Vicariate Letter by the Parish Partnership are due in the Vicar General’s office by Monday, November 10, 2014.


Once again, I wish to express my appreciation to everyone who has been working with a seriousness of purpose and an open spirit to develop a truly useful and realistic Strategic Pastoral Model that will guide our communities of faith into the next twenty-five years of the history of this Local Church. The work before us is a time for renewal; the time for a new Pentecost in our day.  Come O Holy Spirit and fill the hearts of your faithful and kindle in them the fire of His Divine Love!    

Prayerfully and appreciatively yours in Christ,
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The Most Reverend Edward K. Braxton, Ph.D., S.T.D.

Bishop of Belleville

__________________________________________
The Reverend Monsignor Thomas D. Flach, V.F.

The South Vicariate
In order to accomplish this, it will be necessary for the leadership of Parish Partnerships to develop a schedule of regular meetings. It is primarily at these meetings that the Strategic Pastoral Models should be decided upon and developed as fully as possible. 


If a Parish Partnership is having difficulty developing a model, the leadership should send questions and concerns, in writing, to the Vicar General by June 30, 2013. 


Each Parish Partnership must submit a 1-2 page report on the progress being made in developing an appropriate model no later than September 15, 2013.  This will facilitate the process of developing the final draft by December 31, 2013.











 Every Parish Partnership must respond to this Vicariate Letter. In some cases, the responses may be brief because I have asked for only moderate changes in or additions to your Strategic Pastoral Model. In other cases the response MUST be more extensive because I have asked for significant changes in and additions to your Strategic Pastoral Model. You are asked to give this response a high priority. 


Please submit your brief statements or your revised Strategic Pastoral Models to the Vicar General and Moderator of the Curia as soon as possible. However, knowing that summer is at hand, the responses may be submitted as late as (but NO later than) Monday, November 10, 2014, the Feast of Pope St. Leo the Great. 


Once I have approved your revised Strategic Pastoral Models, they should not be filed away. They should be regularly reviewed by your Parish Pastoral Councils and broader parish leadership. Make sure you are implementing as much of your Strategic Pastoral Model as you can now, doing so by stages and in dialogue with my Vicar Forane. They should serve as guideposts in the work of planning and mission development for the future. They should help all of us anticipate the shape of the Church to come. 


This Vicariate Letter is intended to be the only response in this format. It brings to a conclusion the third phase of this consultative process. If a Parish Partnership does not respond to this Vicariate Letter, or if it fails to further refine its Strategic Pastoral Model as directed in this Letter, additional direct communication will come from me or the Vicar General. If necessary, the Pastoral Plan Committee, guided by the appropriate Vicar Forane, will propose a Strategic Pastoral Model to me for the Parish Partnerships that fail to participate effectively in this consultative process.
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